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Senator Ryan asked: 
 
Are employees still eligible to receive PPL payments if they are living overseas during their 
time of leave? 
 
Answer: 
 
The residency requirements for the Paid Parental Leave scheme are aligned with long-
standing residency requirements for Baby Bonus and Family Tax Benefit.  The claimant must 
be living in Australia and be: 

• an Australian citizen; or  
• the holder of a permanent visa; or  
• a New Zealand citizen who arrived in Australia on a New Zealand passport; or  
• the holder of a specified temporary visa. 
 

Claimants who meet one of the first two residency conditions above, and who are temporarily 
absent from Australia for a period of three years or less, may continue to meet the Australian 
residency test for the Paid Parental Leave scheme.  Claimants who have been temporarily 
absent for more than three years are deemed not to meet the Australian residency test, and are 
not eligible to receive Parental Leave Pay. 
  
 
 


